
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

2500 Tulare Street, 5th Floor 
Courtroom 11, Department A 

Fresno, California 
 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  WEDNESDAY 
DATE: APRIL 10, 2019 
CALENDAR: 9:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.     

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 
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1. 19-10505-A-7   IN RE: GLORIA LOPEZ 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-4-2019  [14] 
 
   KIA MOTORS FINANCE/MV 
   CATARINA BENITEZ 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2015 Kia Rio vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Kia Motors Finance’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2015 Kia Rio vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
2. 18-15109-A-7   IN RE: DAVID VILLEGAS 
   WFZ-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-21-2019  [22] 
 
   KINECTA FEDERAL CREDIT 
   UNION/MV 
   MARK BLACKMAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2017 Mazda 6 vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Kinecta Federal Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2017 Mazda 6 vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
3. 19-10311-A-7   IN RE: ALEJANDRO ALVAREZ 
   DJP-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-27-2019  [17] 
 
   EDUCATIONAL EMPLOYEES CREDIT 
   UNION/MV 
   MARK ZIMMERMAN 
   DON POOL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Dodge Charger vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
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STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Educational Employees Credit Union’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2016 Dodge Charger vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
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4. 19-10216-A-7   IN RE: ANTHONY STONER 
   VVF-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-15-2019  [17] 
 
   HONDA LEASE TRUST/MV 
   MARIO LANGONE 
   VINCENT FROUNJIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   NON-OPPOSITION 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2016 Honda Civic vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(1) authorizes stay relief for cause shown.  11 U.S.C. 
§ 362(d)(1).  The debtor is obligated to make payments to the moving 
party pursuant to a lease agreement by which the debtor leases the 
vehicle described above.  The debtor has defaulted under such lease 
agreement as two postpetition lease payments are past due.   
 
The moving party’s interest in the vehicle is not being adequately 
protected due to the debtor’s ongoing postpetition default. 
 
Therefore, cause exists to grant relief under § 362(d)(1).  The 
motion will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief 
will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Honda Lease Trust’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2016 Honda Civic vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
5. 18-14920-A-7   IN RE: SOUTH LAKES DAIRY FARM, A CALIFORNIA 
   GENERAL PARTNERSHIP 
   BMJ-1 
 
   MOTION TO EMPLOY J. JACKSON WASTE AS ATTORNEY(S) 
   3-26-2019  [104] 
 
   DAVID SOUSA/MV 
   JACOB EATON 
   DAVID SOUSA/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Application: Approval of Employment 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Prepared by applicant pursuant to the instructions below 
 
Unopposed applications are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. 
Civ. P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The 
default of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the 
record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. 
v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987).  
 
The court may approve employment of professional persons who “do not 
hold or represent an interest adverse to the estate, and that are 
disinterested persons.”  11 U.S.C. § 327(a); see also id. § 101(14) 
(defining “disinterested person”).  From the factual information 
provided in the motion and supporting papers, the court will approve 
the employment. 
 
The order shall contain the following provision: “Nothing contained 
herein shall be construed to approve any provision of any agreement 
between Baker Manock & Jensen, P.C. and the estate for 
indemnification, arbitration, choice of venue, jurisdiction, jury 
waiver, limitation of damages, or similar provision.”  The order 
shall also state its effective date, which date shall be 30 days 
before the date the employment application was filed except that the 
effective date shall not precede the petition date. 
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6. 19-10724-A-7   IN RE: ANDREW RODRIGUEZ 
   VVF-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-20-2019  [12] 
 
   AMERICAN HONDA FINANCE 
   CORPORATION/MV 
   ERIC ESCAMILLA 
   VINCENT FROUNJIAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2018 Honda Accord vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
American Honda Finance Corporation’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
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commonly known as a 2018 Honda Accord vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
7. 19-10525-A-7   IN RE: MARIA GAMINO 
   WFZ-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-21-2019  [12] 
 
   KINECTA FEDERAL CREDIT 
   UNION/MV 
   R. BELL 
   MARK BLACKMAN/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2011 Honda Accord vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
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Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Kinecta Federal Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2011 Honda Accord vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
8. 19-10434-A-7   IN RE: MARIA QUIROZ 
   TOG-1 
 
   MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
   3-5-2019  [14] 
 
   THOMAS GILLIS 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Convert Case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
CONVERSION UNDER § 706(a) 
 
Section 706 of the Bankruptcy Code gives Chapter 7 debtors a 
qualified conversion right.  See 11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d).  A 
debtor’s right to convert a case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 11, 12, 
or 13 is conditioned on (i) the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under the chapter to which the case will be converted and (ii) the 
case not having been previously converted under §§ 1112, 1208, or 
1307.  11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d); see also Marrama v. Citizens Bank of 
Mass., 549 U.S. 365, 372–74 (2007) (affirming denial of debtor’s 
conversion from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 based on bad faith conduct 
sufficient to establish cause under § 1307(c)). 
 
In a motion for conversion from chapter 7 to chapter 13 under § 
706(a), therefore, a movant must state grounds showing that (1) the 
case was not previously converted under § 1112, 1208, or 1307 and 
(2) that the noncontingent, liquidated, secured and unsecured debt 
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amounts shown in the debtor’s schedules are below the debt limits 
provided in § 109(e).  See 11 U.S.C. § 109(e).   
 
Here, the debtor does not address whether the case was previously 
converted under § 1112, 1208, or 1307.  Also, the debtor does not 
have regular income to fund a chapter 13 plan.  Schedules I and J 
state that the debtor’s monthly net income is a negative $273.  ECF 
No. 1, Schedule J.  While the debtor attached another set of 
Schedules I and J to the motion, those schedules have not been filed 
with the court.  ECF No. 17 at 9-12. 
 
Moreover, the motion does not address how the debtor journeyed from 
a negative monthly net income of $273 to a positive $110 – a 
difference of $383 a month - in just 28 days.  The original 
schedules with the negative income of $273 were filed on February 6, 
whereas this motion was filed on March 5.  ECF Nos. 1, 14.  Such a 
drastic difference in monthly net income in such a short period of 
time raises serious good faith concerns, which are not addressed, or 
adequately addressed, by the motion. 
 
The court also notes that another good faith concern in this case is 
the debtor’s failure to appear at the meeting of creditors.  The 
debtor did not appear at the March 11 meeting of creditors.  While 
this motion was filed prior to March 11, the filing of a motion to 
convert does not absolve the debtor from complying with her 
obligations in this bankruptcy case. 
 
Given the above deficiencies, the motion will be denied. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
The debtor’s motion for conversion under § 706(a) has been presented 
to the court.  Having reviewed the papers and evidence filed in 
support and opposition to the motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied without prejudice. 
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9. 17-14859-A-7   IN RE: JOSE/MARGARITA MORALES 
   AP-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   3-5-2019  [30] 
 
   WELLS FARGO BANK, N.A./MV 
   JEFFREY ROWE 
   WENDY LOCKE/ATTY. FOR MV. 
   DISCHARGED 4/9/18 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted in part, denied in part as moot 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2615 8th Avenue Merced, California 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
AS TO DEBTOR 
 
The motion will be denied in part as moot to the extent it seeks 
stay relief as to the debtor.  The stay that protects the debtor 
terminates at the entry of discharge.  11 U.S.C. § 362(c)(2).  In 
this case, discharge has been entered.  As a result, the motion will 
be denied in part as moot as to the debtor. 
 
AS TO ESTATE 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens is less than the value of the 
collateral.  The debtor has approximately $40,367 of equity in the 
property.  Costs of sale are not an encumbrance against the property 
for purposes of section 362(d)(2).  As such, relief under section 
362(d)(2) is not appropriate. 
 
Nevertheless, relief under section 362(d)(1) is appropriate.  
“[U]nder section 362(d)(1), the stay must be terminated for ‘cause.’ 
Lack of adequate protection is but one example of ‘cause’ for relief 
from stay.”  In re Ellis, 60 B.R. 432, 435 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1985). 
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The trustee filed a notice of abandonment of the subject property on 
September 6, 2018, indicating that the estate will not be 
administering the property.  ECF No. 21.  This is cause for the 
granting of relief from stay as to the estate. 
 
The motion will be granted as to the estate, and the 14-day stay of 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No 
other relief will be awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Wells Fargo Bank’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has 
been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted in part and denied as moot 
in part.  The automatic stay is vacated with respect to the interest 
of the trustee in the property described in the motion, commonly 
known as 2615 8th Avenue Merced, California.  Relief from the 
automatic stay as to the interest of the debtor in such property is 
denied as moot given the entry of the discharge in this case.  11 
U.S.C. § 362(c)(2)(C).   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the 14-day stay of the order under 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any 
party with standing may pursue its rights against the property 
pursuant to applicable non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
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10. 19-10561-A-7   IN RE: DARYL SANCHEZ 
    RWR-1 
 
    MOTION TO APPROVE STIPULATION FOR RELIEF FROM THE AUTOMATIC 
    STAY 
    3-22-2019  [10] 
 
    PACIFIC SERVICE CREDIT 
    UNION/MV 
    TIMOTHY SPRINGER 
    RUSSELL REYNOLDS/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2017 Ford Mustang vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Although the motion is titled as seeking approval of a relief from 
stay stipulation with the trustee, the motion itself does not seek 
approval of such stipulation.  The motion only “requests that the 
Court grant relief from the automatic stay so that Movant can 
commence and/or continue all acts necessary to foreclose its 
security interest in the Debtor’s 2017 Ford Mustang automobile.”  
ECF No. 10 at 3. 
 
Given this deficiency, the court construes the motion as merely 
seeking relief from stay as to the vehicle with respect to both the 
debtor and the estate. 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted as to both the debtor and the estate, and the 14-day 
stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be 
waived.  No other relief will be awarded. 
 
The movant should note that motions for approval of stipulations 
lifting the automatic stay are also subject to the notice 
requirements of Fed. R. Bankr. P. 2002(a)(3), which requires at 
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least 21 days’ notice of the hearing on motions seeking approval of 
compromises.  This motion however was brought before the court on 
only 19 days’ notice.  It was filed and served on March 22.  See ECF 
Nos. 10, 15, 16. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Pacific Service Credit Union’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2017 Ford Mustang vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law. 
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
11. 19-10168-A-7   IN RE: ANGEL/TERESA RAMIREZ 
    CGF-1 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF CALIFORNIA BUSINESS BUREAU INC. 
    3-1-2019  [13] 
 
    ANGEL RAMIREZ/MV 
    CHRISTOPHER FISHER 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $7,548.39 
All Other Liens: $196,582 
Exemption: $24,000 
Value of Property: $210,000 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
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opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
12. 16-10469-A-7   IN RE: JEFFREY BOHN 
    FW-4 
 
    MOTION FOR COMPENSATION BY THE LAW OFFICE OF FEAR WADDELL, 
    PC FOR PETER L. FEAR, SPECIAL COUNSEL(S) 
    3-12-2019  [252] 
 
    PETER FEAR/MV 
    PETER FEAR 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
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true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Fear Waddell, P.C., special counsel for the 
trustee, has applied for an allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court 
allow compensation in the amount of $68,520.00 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $1,067.54.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Fear Waddell, P.C.’s application for allowance of final compensation 
and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the court.  
Having entered the default of respondent for failure to appear, 
timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $68,520.00 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $1,067.54.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
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13. 13-14772-A-7   IN RE: TONY GIMINEZ AND TRACY FLORES 
    NEA-5 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF C B MERCHANT SERVICES 
    3-26-2019  [61] 
 
    TONY GIMINEZ/MV 
    NICHOLAS ANIOTZBEHERE 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $69,459.90 
All Other Liens: $404,800 
Exemption: $1.00 
Value of Property: $220,000 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The respondent’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the exemption 
amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount greater 
than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the respondent’s 
judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
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14. 13-14772-A-7   IN RE: TONY GIMINEZ AND TRACY FLORES 
    NEA-6 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF VELOCITY INVESTMENTS, LLC 
    3-26-2019  [65] 
 
    TONY GIMINEZ/MV 
    NICHOLAS ANIOTZBEHERE 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $13,517.41 
All Other Liens: $404,800 
Exemption: $1.00 
Value of Property: $220,000 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The respondent’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the exemption 
amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount greater 
than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the respondent’s 
judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
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15. 19-10493-A-7   IN RE: FRANCISCO GAMEZ LOZA AND ALYSSE 
    GUEVARA 
    JHW-1 
 
    MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
    3-12-2019  [12] 
 
    SANTANDER CONSUMER USA INC./MV 
    SCOTT LYONS 
    JENNIFER WANG/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2015 Dodge Dart vehicle 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Santander Consumer U.S.A., Inc.’s motion for relief from the 
automatic stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the 
default of respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or 
otherwise defend in the matter, and having considered the well-
pleaded facts of the motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 2015 Dodge Dart vehicle, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied. 
 
 
 
16. 18-15095-A-7   IN RE: ZETA WILLIAMS 
    DRJ-1 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF WESTERN SURETY COMPANY 
    3-7-2019  [17] 
 
    ZETA WILLIAMS/MV 
    DAVID JENKINS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $66,055.96 
All Other Liens: $46,562.41 
Exemption: $175,000 
Value of Property: $209,740 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
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2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
17. 18-15095-A-7   IN RE: ZETA WILLIAMS 
    DRJ-2 
 
    MOTION TO AVOID LIEN OF CAVALRY SPV I, LLC 
    3-7-2019  [22] 
 
    ZETA WILLIAMS/MV 
    DAVID JENKINS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Avoid Lien that Impairs Exemption 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Judicial Lien Avoided: $8,202.70 
All Other Liens: $46,562.41 
Exemption: $175,000 
Value of Property: $209,740 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987). 
 
Section 522(f) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes the court to avoid 
a lien “on an interest of the debtor in property to the extent that 
such lien impairs an exemption to which the debtor would have been 
entitled.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(1).  There are four elements to 
avoidance of a lien that impairs an exemption: (1) there must be an 
exemption to which the debtor would have been entitled; (2) the 
property must be listed on the schedules and claimed as exempt; (3) 
the lien must impair the exemption claimed; and (4) the lien must be 
a judicial lien or nonpossessory, nonpurchase-money security 
interest in property described in § 522(f)(1)(B).  Goswami v. MTC 
Distrib. (In re Goswami), 304 B.R. 386, 390-91 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 
2003).  Impairment is statutorily defined: a lien impairs an 
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exemption “to the extent that the sum of - (i) the lien; (ii) all 
other liens on the property; and (iii) the amount of the exemption 
that the debtor could claim if there were no liens on the property; 
exceeds the value that the debtor’s interest in the property would 
have in the absence of any liens.”  11 U.S.C. § 522(f)(2)(A). 
 
The responding party’s judicial lien, all other liens, and the 
exemption amount together exceed the property’s value by an amount 
greater than or equal to the judicial lien.  As a result, the 
responding party’s judicial lien will be avoided entirely. 
 
 
 
18. 18-14886-A-7   IN RE: CLEVENGER DRILLING AND WATER WELL 
    SERVICES, INC. 
    LNH-3 
 
    MOTION TO SELL FREE AND CLEAR OF LIENS , MOTION TO CARVE-OUT 
    AGREEMENT WITH WELLS FARGO BANK 
    3-29-2019  [18] 
 
    JEFFREY VETTER/MV 
    D. GARDNER 
    LISA HOLDER/ATTY. FOR MV. 
    OST ECF NO. 17 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Personal Property Free and Clear of Liens 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(3); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Conditionally granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: Water Drilling Rig with associated equipment, including: 
Harold Lee Derrick Drilling Rig with ldeco Drawworks (Detroit 8v92 
Deck Engine, excluding the transmission); Rig Floor (including Tong, 
Elevators, Slips, Dog Collars, Lifters); Mud Pump - National 14P 
Duplex with Twin Detroit 671; Trailer; Pipe and Drill Collars; other 
equipment on above-described trailer, plus equipment on a second 
trailer (not owned by estate) 
Buyer: Steve McGowan 
Sale Price: $15,000 plus cost of transporting the equipment 
Sale Type: Private sale subject to overbid opportunity 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification). 
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SALE FREE AND CLEAR UNDER § 363(f) 
 
The motion is asking for the sale to be approved free and clear of 
five liens, including a: 
 
(1) lien on the drilling rig, securing a claim for $50,400.25 held 
by Wells Fargo Bank; 
(2) lien on the drilling rig, mud pump (including a trailer), and 
rig floor, securing a claim for an undetermined amount held by 
Corporation Service Company (agent); 
(3) lien on the drilling rig, mud pump (includes a trailer), and rig 
floor, securing a claim for $47,000 held by Agri-Future Orchards, 
LLC; 
(4) lien on all property subject to Cal. Civ. Proc. Code § 697.530, 
securing a claim for $23,578.88 held by Valley Pacific Petroleum; 
and 
(5) lien on the drilling rig, mud pump (includes a trailer), rig 
floor, and two trailers securing a claim for $47,000 held by Agri-
Future Orchards, LLC. 
 
CARVE-OUT AGREEMENT 
 
The motion is seeking approval of a carve-out agreement between the 
estate and Wells Fargo Bank, via which the estate shall receive 70% 
of the net sales proceeds and Wells Fargo shall receive 30% of the 
net sales proceeds.  The net sales proceeds are expected to be 
$13,500, representing the proposed purchase price minus $1,500 for a 
finder’s fee to be paid to Gould Auction & Appraisal Company, LLC. 
 
“A carve-out agreement is generally understood to be an agreement by 
a party secured by all or some of the assets of the estate to allow 
some portion of its lien proceeds to be paid to others, i.e., to 
carve out its lien position.”  In re KVN Corp., Inc., 514 B.R. 1, 6 
(B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2014) (internal quotation marks omitted) (quoting 
and citing cases).  In deciding In re KVN Corp, The bankruptcy 
appellate panel in this circuit presented an analytical framework 
for a court’s analysis of a trustee’s sale of fully encumbered 
collateral that is made subject to a carve-out agreement between the 
trustee and a lienholder.  Id. at 3-6.   
 
The starting point is the rule that “[a] sale of a fully encumbered 
asset is generally prohibited.”  Id. at 5.  But this is not a per se 
rule.  Id. at 6.  “[T]rustees may seek to justify the sale through a 
negotiated carve-out agreement with the secured creditor.”  Id.    
 
“To rebut the presumption [of impropriety arising from a sale of a 
fully encumbered asset], the case law directs the following inquiry: 
[1] Has the trustee fulfilled his or her basic duties?  [2] Is there 
a benefit to the estate; i.e., prospects for a meaningful 
distribution to unsecured creditors? [3] Have the terms of the 
carve-out agreement been fully disclosed to the bankruptcy court? If 
the answer to these questions is in the affirmative, then the 
presumption of impropriety can be overcome.”  Id. at 8. 
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DISCUSSION 
 
The moving party is the Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of 
property of the estate is a proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 
704(a)(1). 
 
The court will grant the motion, subject to receiving written 
consent from each claimant holding a lien against any of the 
property being sold.  Written consent from the lienholders is 
especially important here because each of the liens against the 
property does not encumber all of the property being sold.  For 
instance, Wells Fargo’s lien does not appear to encumber the mud 
pump or rig floor.  It encumbers only the drilling rig, according to 
the motion.  ECF No. 18 at 2.  In the description of the assets 
securing Wells Fargo’s lien, the court cannot be certain what “etc.” 
means.  Id. 
 
And, service of the motion does not comply with Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
7003(b)(3).  For example, the notice of the motion to Valley Pacific 
Petroleum, one of the subject lienholders, was not addressed to the 
attention of an officer, a managing or general agent, or to any 
other agent authorized by appointment or by law to receive service 
of process.  Service on VPP was addressed solely to Gubler & Abbott, 
which appears to be a law firm.  ECF No. 22 at 2; ECF No. 23 at 4.  
Unless counsel agreed to accept service, service was improper.  See, 
e.g., Beneficial California, Inc. v. Villar (In re Villar), 317 B.R. 
88, 92-94 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 2004). 
 
Accordingly, unless there is clear and unequivocal consent by all 
lienholders to the sale, the court cannot approve it because the 
lienholders have not been properly noticed with the motion papers 
and, besides consent, there is no other basis in the motion for a 
free and clear sale under section 363(f). 
 
Assuming the court approves the sale, the carve-out agreement 
between the estate and Wells Fargo Bank will be approved also, as 
the portion of the net sale proceeds to be received by the estate is 
meaningful.  The estate will receive a minimum of $9,450, which 
represents about 4% of the approximately $231,870 in filed claims.  
In addition, as the property involves substantial moving expenses 
(at least $10,000), and the proposed buyer has agreed to cover such 
expenses, it is in the best interest of the estate to have the 
property sold on the terms proposed in this motion. 
 
The sale will be free and clear of the above lienholders’ interests 
in the property described above, and such interests shall attach to 
the proceeds of the sale with the same priority and validity as it 
had before the sale.  11 U.S.C. § 363(f).  The court will not 
approve the sale free and clear of any other lien or interest not 
identified in this paragraph. 
 
The order shall state that the sale is free and clear of only the 
interests identified and that such interests shall attach to the 
proceeds of the sale with the same priority and validity as they had 
before the sale.  The order shall also include the following 
statement verbatim: “If the filing fee for the motion was deferred 
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and if such fee remains unpaid at the time the order is submitted, 
then the trustee or debtor in possession shall pay the fee for 
filing this motion to the Clerk of the Bankruptcy Court from the 
sale proceeds immediately after closing.” 
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